
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 24, 2015 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Chip McCarthy presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Jim Bruni, Member 
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
Cheryl Cherico, Secretary 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
George Bartha, Chairman 
John Scott, Alternate Member 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Nicole Rohm, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
Donna Belas, 300 Woodcrest Drive 
Jennifer Kuzma, 348 Moosehead Drive  
Joe Pulice, Pulice Enterprises Inc. 
James Kaufmann, 7061 Steubenville Pike  
Aniko Kaufmann, 7061 Steubenville Pike 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY Mr. JIM BRUNI, SECONDED BY Mr. CHIP 
MCCARTHY, AND CARRIED, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 8:03 P.M. 
 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Laura Ludwig, Community Development Director/Acting ZHB Secretary 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

(412) 575-5830
PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

1

 

    NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING BOARD HEARING

                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
     )

Jennifer M. Kuzma,     )
Special Exception )  
Request                )

                   - - - - -

          North Fayette Township
         400 North Branch Road
         Oakdale, PA 15071 
         September 24, 2015; 7:30 p.m.
       

                   - - - - -

BEFORE:  Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman
Jim Bruni, Member
Tim Bish, Solicitor
Cheryl Cherico, Secretary

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                   - - - - -      

     Reported by:

         Nicole R. Rohm
         Court Reporter
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     I N D E X 
           

 - - - - -

EXHIBITS:          MARKED RECEIVED

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-12    7     7

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  
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P R O C E E D I N G S
                    

 - - - - - 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  I'd like to 

call this meeting to order.  Would you please rise 

for the Pledge of Allegiance.

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Can I have a roll 

call, Cheryl?  

MS. CHERICO:  George Bartha?  

(No response.)

MS. CHERICO:  Chip McCarthy?

MR. McCARTHY:  Here.

MS. CHERICO:  Jim Bruni?  

MR. BRUNI:  Here.

MS. CHERICO:  John Scott?

(No response.)  

MS. CHERICO:  Tim Bish?  

MR. BISH:  Here.

MS. CHERICO:  Cheryl Cherico?  

Here.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Can I have a Motion 

to approve the minutes from the August 27, 2015, 

meeting?

MR. BRUNI:  So moved.  
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J. Kuzma

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  All in 

favor, say aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Aye.

MR. BISH:  Aye.

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  All opposed?  

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Prior to this 

meeting, the Board held an executive session to 

receive advice of the Solicitor, and at this time 

-- did everybody sign in back there on the back 

sheet?  We'd all ask you to rise if you are going 

to give testimony tonight and swear -- the court 

reporter will swear you in.  So if you plan on 

speaking tonight, please rise.  

(Witnesses were duly sworn.)

MR. McCARTHY:  And whenever you do 

get up to speak, please state your name and spell 

your name for the court reporter so she knows 

who's speaking.

Okay.  Under new business, item one, 

Jennifer M. Kuzma; is that correct?  

MS. KUZMA:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Special 

exception request.  Jennifer M. Kuzma is 
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J. Kuzma

requesting a special exception for a kennel use 

under Section 27-205.2, Table 27-1 and Part 8 of 

Chapter 27 of the North Fayette Township Code of 

Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, in order to permit 

the development of a dog-grooming business/kennel 

on property now or formerly owned by Pulice 

Enterprises, Inc., located at 7055 Steubenville 

Pike, Oakdale, PA, 15071, in the B-2 General 

Business District, currently designated as 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 412-P-2.

A.  Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.  

B.  Board exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 

12 referenced on the exhibit list are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the exhibit list was read into the record. 

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing board dated August 12, 2015 from Jennifer 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

(412) 575-5830
PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

6

J. Kuzma

M. Kuzma.

Exhibit 3.  Lease between Pulice 

Enterprises, Inc. (lessor) and Jennifer M. Kuzma 

(lessee) dated July 15, 2015 related to the 

subject property.

Exhibit 4.  Site Plan (Sheet 3 of 8) 

prepared by J.R. Gates & Associates, Inc. dated 

August 17, 2015.

Exhibit 5.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment webpages dated August 28, 2015, for 

subject property currently designated as Allegheny 

County Black/Lot No. 412-P-2 providing property 

information (5 pages).

Exhibit 6.  Letter from Property Owner 

dated August 27, 2015 authorizing submittal of 

application.

Exhibit 7.  Letter from Board Secretary 

dated September 10, 2015 to Jennifer M. Kuzma 

regarding notice of hearing.

Exhibit 8.  Letter from Board Secretary 

dated September 10, 2015 to Pulice Enterprises, 

Inc. regarding notice of hearing.

Exhibit 9.  Letters from Board 

Secretary dated September 10, 2015 to Owners of 
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J. Kuzma

Adjacent Properties regarding notice of hearing (6 

letter).

Exhibit 10.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's public hearing.

Exhibit 11.  Photos of Notice Postings 

(3 pages.)

Exhibit 12.  Township Community 

Development Director review letter dated September 

23, 2015.

(Board Exhibit Nos. 1 through 12 

were marked for identification and received into 

evidence.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  At this 

time, I would ask the Applicant to please rise and 

state your case. 

MS. KUZMA:  My name is Jennifer 

Kuzma, K-u-z-m-a.

MR. McCARTHY:  Perfect.

MS. KUZMA:  And I'm applying to 

have a dog-grooming service only.  I know it's 

listed under kennel, but there will be no kennel 

whatsoever.  There will be no dogs staying 

overnight, no dogs outside.  It's just they drop 

the dogs off, they get their haircuts, and then 
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J. Kuzma

they leave.

So that's basically it.  I'm just going 

to have, like, some combs and brushes and shampoos 

and that type -- sort of stuff for sale, and then 

just me as a dog groomer; so --

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Would it 

sort of be like if we went into PetSmart --

MS. KUZMA:  PetSmart.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- what you would 

see behind the glass there?

MS. KUZMA:  Yep.

MR. McCARTHY:  That type of setup?

MS. KUZMA:  Yep.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  And you 

stated the use would be limited only to the dog 

grooming business.  So baths?  

MS. KUZMA:  Baths.

MR. McCARTHY:  Nails?  

MS. KUZMA:  Yes. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Trims?  

MS. KUZMA:  Haircuts, yes.  

MR. McCARTHY:  No overnight stays?

MS. KUZMA:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  No veterinary 
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J. Kuzma

services?

MS. KUZMA:  Nope.

MR. McCARTHY:  No outdoor kennels -- 

MS. KUZMA:  Nope.

MR. McCARTHY: -- or runs?  

MS. KUZMA:  Nope.  And, actually, 

the owner's responsible for if their dogs go to 

the bathroom before they even bring it in, because 

once the dog's in my care, I won't even take it 

outside until the owner comes back and takes it 

home.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. KUZMA:  So --

MR. McCARTHY:  Do you have any 

questions?

MR. BRUNI:  What would happen if 

the owner, for some reason, failed to come back 

and pick up the dog?

MS. KUZMA:  Pick up the dog?  I 

worked for a dog-grooming company for six years, 

and that never happened.  If it did happen, it 

would stay in a cage inside, and then I'd leave it 

with food and water.  And if I couldn't contact 

the owner within 24 hours, I'd probably have to 
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J. Kuzma

surrender it to animal control or somebody, some 

type of animal shelter.  

MR. BRUNI:  And you said the dogs 

will -- or the people have to make sure the dogs 

go to the bathroom --

MS. KUZMA:  Uh-huh.  

MR. McCARTHY:  -- before they get 

there.  We take our dogs to a place to get their 

hair cut.  

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  There's an area 

there where they can go.

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  And I think the 

people there clean up.

MS. KUZMA:  Right.  So I will have 

-- I'm actually going to put like a little sign, I 

guess if I'm allowed, outside that says to please 

clean up after your pets.  Obviously, if they 

don't clean up after their pets, that would be 

something I would do at the end of my work shift 

every day.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. KUZMA:  And, just to add, 
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J. Kuzma

there would be no cats.  Just dogs only.

MR. McCARTHY:  No cats?

MS. KUZMA:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  What about 

other animals?  Birds?

MS. KUZMA:  I have no experience 

with them.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.  Just --

MS. KUZMA:  They'd have to go to a 

vet for those types of services, I think.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Just dogs?

MS. KUZMA:  Just dogs.

MR. McCARTHY:  So no exotic pets, 

alligators --

MS. KUZMA:  No.  No alligators.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Snakes?

MS. KUZMA:  No.  I don't know what 

we'd trim on a snake.

MR. McCARTHY:  I don't know.  

Maybe you shine them up or something.

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.  

MR. McCARTHY:  And I guess, not 

that -- Jennifer, I'm not sure that you can answer 

this, but I guess that there's going to -- there's 
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J. Kuzma/J. Pulice

some improvements being made to the site as the 

developer has to submit a Land Development Plan to 

the Township?  

MS. KUZMA:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  So all of those 

things are going on currently at the site?  I 

don't know, Mr. Pulice, if you want to comment.

MR. PULICE:  Yeah.  I went to the 

last meeting -- oh, Joe Pulice.  But, yeah, we're 

submitting plans, and I think there's a meeting 

coming up on the 13th.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  Yeah.  If you 

get your --

MR. PULICE:  The green --

MS. LUDWIG:  You get your geotech 

in to us, yeah.

MR. PULICE:  Yeah.  We got it done 

last week.

MS. LUDWIG:  Oh, okay.  Did John 

already get it?

MR. PULICE:  I don't know.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.  I haven't seen 

-- I have not seen it.  It has not crossed my 

desk.
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J. Pulice

MR. PULICE:  Yeah.  I dug the 

holes and -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.  I know it's 

a lot of work.

MR. PULICE:  Yeah.  He felt 

comfortable with everything that was going on, but 

we will get that to you.  

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MR. PULICE:  To you guys.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MR. PULICE:  And then --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  As long as 

that's reviewed and approved for the satisfaction 

part, it should be okay.  

MR. PULICE:  And then it should be 

moving forward, and then we can start work again 

on the 13th.  

MR. McCARTHY:  And then part of 

that, there's landscaping that needs to be put in 

and then buffer yards, and that's all approved by 

the Township as part of the land development.  

MS. LUDWIG:  This is filed.  

Couple -- couple recent files, but as you could 

see, we're working on it.
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L. Ludwig

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Mr. Bish, do 

you have any questions?  

MR. BISH:  I do not.  No, I'm 

good.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Thank you.

Moving on to the Township.  Laura, I 

know that we had received a letter from you dated 

September 23 addressing the special exception 

Application.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  It seems as though 

that the Applicant has met all the requirements as 

summarized in your letter.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  Do you have 

anything you'd like to add on top of that letter?  

MS. LUDWIG:  I don't.  Just maybe 

to clarify, so, Mr. Pulice and his engineer went 

in front of the Planning Commission last week with 

the Meyer land development plans for the parking 

lot improvements and the grading work that's being 

done there.  And so, you know, we'll get a Grading 

Permit as part of that whole project, and he will 

also, you know, have to decide on the storm water 
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L. Ludwig

management maintenance agreement with us for the 

storm water portion of that.  So that's all sort 

of going on concurrently.

We had one additional item that was 

needed.  He had asked for a waiver, but it was not 

approved by the geotech, so I guess that was done.  

I haven't seen the actual report yet.  But once 

the engineers and I review that, then it can 

actually move to the next step to go before the 

Board for approval.

So he is not required to landscape the 

parking area like a normal parking -- like a 

larger lot would be because he has only seven 

spaces.  But he is required to put a buffer yard 

in, and he has agreed to do that buffer yard for 

there as required.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So do you 

mean by landscaping the parking lot --

MS. LUDWIG:  Right.  You know, 

landscape islands --

MR. McCARTHY:  Right. 

MS. LUDWIG:  -- and stuff like 

that.  He's not required over ten spaces, he 

doesn't have an island.  It's only, you know, six 
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L. Ludwig/J. Kuzma

spaces and a handicapped space.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.  

MS. LUDWIG:  I think you saw the 

site plan as part of the exhibit also.  So -- but, 

yeah, that all seems to be moving forward and 

should hopefully, you know, get approval.  But we 

have no issues given that it's simply dog 

grooming.  I guess my only, sort of, question was 

what are the hours of -- like, what were the hours 

of operation?  

MS. KUZMA:  I have been thinking 

about it.  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MS. KUZMA:  I don't really have a 

set plan.  Like, I, basically, was probably going 

to be something around 9:00 to 6:00.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MS. KUZMA:  Something like that, 

maybe.  I'm going to -- I was thinking about being 

closed Sundays and Mondays, and then having one 

evening where maybe I work until -- like, the dogs 

will be gone by 8:00, and then I would probably 

clean and be done by 9:00.  Just have one 

evening -- 
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J. Kuzma

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MS. KUZMA:  -- during the week.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.  Okay.

MS. KUZMA:  I've been thinking 

about it.  I don't know yet for sure.  

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.  Yeah.  I was 

just curious.

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  I don't think we ever 

talked about that.

MS. KUZMA:  Okay.   

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  I don't have 

any other comments.

MR. McCARTHY:  And what letter was 

that in the exhibit list?  

MR. BRUNI:  Exhibit 12.

MR. McCARTHY:  Exhibit 12.  So 

that's the letter that we are referencing that the 

Township had sent us.

Okay.  So, Board, nothing further to 

add?  The Township has no issues?

MS.  LUDWIG:  Yeah.  Nothing 

further to add. 

I did get a call from someone today 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

(412) 575-5830
PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

18

J. Kuzma

asking about it.  Once she had heard that it was 

not a kennel and there won't be dogs outside and 

such, she said, oh, okay.  Well, I think that's 

all right.  So -- but I think she was calling on 

behalf of the bakery and spa that's down the 

street from them.  They were just sort of 

wondering.

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  But I did talk to her 

and sort of explained that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  

MS. LUDWIG:  So that's it.

MR. McCARTHY:  Do you have any 

questions?

MR. BISH:  Nope.  I'm good.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Jim?

MR. BRUNI:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  At this 

time, we'll ask anybody in the public wishing to 

make comments --

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- to please state 

your name.  You don't have to rise since you're on 

crutches, but you could just state your name.
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A. Kaufman

MS. KAUFMAN:  Thank you.  My name 

is Aniko Kaufman.  I would be next door at the 

spa, and my concern is the dogs barking.  Because 

we are a spa, we do facials, do relaxing services.  

So when people bringing in dogs and taking dogs 

home, if a dog's going to bark, if it's going to 

interrupt our services, and if my clients would 

complain about it, that would be an issue.

Or if a dog would get loose.  As you 

see, I have an injury because where we live in the 

South Hills area, somebody not secured a dog, and 

the dog took off with the leash on, and I got 

chased and I fell.  And I tore a tendon and two 

ligaments in my foot, and I just recently had a 

surgery.

So that's my one safety concern if we 

will have a dog-grooming place next to us and the 

people coming in and out with dogs and if -- is a 

leash going to slip on somebody's hand, and my 

client or me going to get chased by a dog?  That's 

my big safety issue, since that just happened to 

me.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So your 

concern would just be more safety?  
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A. Kaufman

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes.  And noise.

MR. McCARTHY:  And the noise? 

MS. KAUFMAN:  And sanitations.  

Because dogs do go to the bathroom even if you 

bring it in and out.  I do own a dog, too, so I 

know how is that.  And she said -- she just said, 

you know, she would clean end of the day, and if 

it's 90 degrees outside -- you know dog poop, it 

smells.  So if it's all day outside, we don't want 

to have that breeze since we also have a bakery 

and people do eat outside.

MR. McCARTHY:  You don't have 

tables outside?  

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes, we do.   

MR. McCARTHY:  Outside the bakery?  

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  So you have a cafe 

outside the bakery?

MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  I mean, I know.  I 

have two dogs myself, two Boxers, large dogs, and 

they go in my backyard; so --

MS. KAUFMAN:  I have an Alaskan 

Malamute, and she's 120 pounds, so I do know, you 
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know.

MR. McCARTHY:  We're still able to 

use the backyard, and, so, I don't know.

MS. KAUFMAN:  Or if, you know, a 

leash slips, it's just, you know, is the dog going 

to chase someone?  Is it --

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, I mean, 

again, I mean, you've experienced that yourself.  

That could be anywhere. 

MS. KAUFMAN:  I know.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Where somebody has 

dogs.

MS. KAUFMAN:  I know.  Exactly.  I 

know, and that's happened.  And since we have so 

many people coming in and out, and same thing as a 

dog groomer, you would have so many dogs come in 

and out, and I'm guessing the parking lot would be 

in the front, and by the time you're taking in and 

out dogs -- and if a dog's going to take off, is 

somebody going to get chased.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.  I mean, we 

-- I go -- we go to PetSmart or many other pet 

supply stores and they bring dogs in and out all 

the time, and Home Depot's there, Burger King's 
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there.  I don't really see dogs running free all 

the time.  Not to say that I haven't seen a loose 

dog.  I know that, Ms. Kuzma, I know you said 

you've been in the dog-grooming business for six 

years.  What's your --

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- experience?  

MS. KUZMA:  My experience is, 

like, when they're in my care, they're always on a 

slip-lead, which is something that they can't come 

out of because it tightens when they pull.  So 

it's not like whenever an owner has the collar on, 

it's too loose, and it pulls away from you.  So 

whenever they're inside, obviously, they're never 

going to run loose to get outside.

And then I'm going to have it sort of 

blocked off inside where it's a dog that's, like, 

on a grooming table, if it, like, jumped down or 

something happened, it couldn't go towards the 

door anyway.  So it won't get outside.

If the owner is outside and it slips 

the leash, that's their -- I mean --

MR. McCARTHY:  Would it be a 

requirement of yours that all dogs are brought in 
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on a leash or --

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.  I would -- pets 

would have to be leashed at all times.  Because, 

otherwise -- not all dogs get along, so I can't 

just have a bunch of dogs in a room together not 

safely attached to a leash.

As far as the smell of the dogs going 

to the bathroom, I would think that the small yard 

that's going to be there would be far enough away 

from the bakery that if they did go to the 

bathroom, people that are sitting outside aren't 

going to smell dog poop from that far away.  So I 

don't see the smell being a concern.

But like you said, a dog can get loose 

from a yard from anywhere and --

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.

MS. KUZMA:  -- anything can 

happen.  Right. 

MR. McCARTHY:  I think basically 

with the road being right there, that is a very --

MS. KUZMA:  Oh, yeah.  That is 

serious.  Yeah.  That's definitely a concern.

But as far as dog fights happening, I'm 

going to have a rabies pole and like an air horn, 
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and those are the two best things that you could 

have in case of emergency.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  

MS. KUZMA:  So --

MR. McCARTHY:  So you will have 

safety measures --

MS. KUZMA:  Safety measures, yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  So which -- which -- 

your -- your facility, does it share a wall with 

the spa?

MS. KUZMA:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  You had mentioned the 

noise you were concerned about.  

MS. KUZMA:  No.  It's a separate 

building.

MR. BRUNI:  Separate building.  

Okay.  

MS. KUZMA:  And I would think that 

because it's only me, I'm going to have so many 

dogs at a time, and they're going to be in a room 

in a kennel.  And, actually, the room that they're 

going to be in, like, if you're facing the house 

on the left where their business is down on the 

right, but I don't think that people are going to 
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be interrupted from their facials from a dog 

barking.  

I mean, I know the place where I go to 

get my facials done is on a really busy street, 

and people are walking dogs and have dogs, and we 

never hear anything when we're in the building  

but --

MR. McCARTHY:  Laura, not that 

you're aware, but if there are any instances 

outside of a dog-grooming business, but just 

residents, if they have issues with dogs, I mean, 

the police would generally come to address that?  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, correct.

MS. KUZMA:  Yeah.  I think it's, 

like, a single dog generally gets three chances of 

anything like that happening.  And the other thing 

is if I have a dog that is that aggressive, I'm 

not even accepting it into my business because 

there's enough nice dogs that I don't even -- I 

don't even want to deal with dogs that are like 

that.

MR. BRUNI:  So would it be by 

appointment?

MS. KUZMA:  By appointment.  I 
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mean, I would take walk-ins.  You know, I'm not 

going to shy them away.  I don't know how fast I'm 

going to book up.  I don't know anything yet.  So, 

I mean, I would say, like, we'll have walk-in nail 

trims, ear cleanings, and, you know, little 

services like that, toothbrushing and whatever.  

But, I mean, people could try to walk in, and then 

I guess if I had an opening, then I could do it.  

But mostly appointment.  

MR. BRUNI:  Your plan will be    

by --

MS. KUZMA:  Mostly by appointment, 

yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And -- and does 

the Township have, like, a leash law?  Is there an 

overriding ordinance?  I know like in our 

neighborhood, it says you have to be on a leash.

MS. LUDWIG:  I think there is, 

yeah, but it's in the animal ordinance.

MS. KUZMA:  The other thing is 

I'll have to have paperwork.  I will have 

paperwork from their vets on just saying they're 

up to date on all their vaccines and stuff.  I 

know rabies is required, so I'd at least have on 
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file their updated rabies information.  So -- 

because that's required for grooming.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Mr. Bish, do 

you have anything?  

MR. BISH:  I do not.

MR. McCARTHY:  Do you guys have 

any more concerns?

MR. KAUFMAN:  Is everything -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Could you please 

state your name, please.

MR. KAUFMAN:  James Kaufman, 

K-a-u-f-m-a-n.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Thank you.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Is everything -- 

because I know it's a residential residence and a 

commercial property, so was that transfer made, 

and is everything now handicap accessible?  

MS. LUDWIG:  They're in that --  

that will be part of their Building Permit 

Application, actually, for the renovations, yeah.  

So I know they have a handicapped 

parking space like here.  There's a handicapped 

parking space.  I know Mr. Pulice has talked to 

our building code official, Mike Saville, about, 
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you know, access and door widths and -- and things 

like that.  So that's, I think, part of the 

renovations.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Steps and lights and 

-- because I know we had to go through that and 

that was a -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  They would have to 

go through the same approval.

MR. KAUFMAN:  -- because it was 

going from residential to commercial.  And the 

signage on the street last week on the 17th 

disappeared; so --

MS. KAUFMAN:  The public didn't 

see it.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Nobody knew about 

this hearing.

MR. McCARTHY:  Signage on what 

street?

MR. KAUFMAN:  On Steubenville 

Pike.  There was -- 

MS. KAUFMAN:  In the front of the 

building had two signs, and one went missing.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Uh-huh.

MS. KAUFMAN:  So the people, the 
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public, didn't see.

MR. McCARTHY:  You would have 

gotten a letter in the mail; correct?

MR. KAUFMAN:  No, right.  We 

received one, exactly.  But on-the-street signage, 

even when we did the same thing, there was one 

posted by our mailbox and on the telephone pole.

MR. McCARTHY:  Are they -- I mean, 

are you talking about the Notice for the meeting?

MR. KAUFMAN:  Yes. 

MR. McCARTHY:  The Notice for the 

meeting would have been duly advertised, and all 

the residents would have received letters as well.

MR. KAUFMAN:  As well.  But I'm 

just stating that the signage disappeared on the 

street.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Well --

MR. KAUFMAN:  So nobody knew about 

that.  So that's one thing and --

MS. CHERICO:  There were two 

postings, though.  I think there were two. 

MR. PULICE:  It's still there.

MS. CHERICO:  I believe there were 

two.
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MR. KAUFMAN:  Only one is there.  

Only one is there.  One disappeared.  

MS. KAUFMAN:  The other 

disappeared.

MR. KAUFMAN:  So nobody just -- 

nobody knew about it, and the one that's on the 

telephone pole, so no -- hear me out.  I'm not 

complaining, I'm just stating.  So nobody knew 

about the hearing.

MR. McCARTHY:  You're saying that 

nobody knew about the hearing, but you guys are 

here, so you knew.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Because we received 

it in the mail.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MR. KAUFMAN:  So, publicly, nobody 

knew.

MR. McCARTHY:  Publicly, it was 

advertised in the paper, it was advertised on the 

Web site.  

MR. KAUFMAN:  But it was removed 

so -- just hear me out.  Give me my two cents.  

And, so, when I did read the signage on the 

street, and this is -- so, I don't want to cause 
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any bitter taste in anybody's mouth because I read 

what was the signage on the street.  And then two 

days later, we got the postage in the mail, and it 

said, "dog kennel."

Now, once we came here, and I reread 

the letter that you just gave us, then it did 

state dog grooming.  So that's a totally different 

ball game.  I wouldn't have been upset at all if I 

had known it was a dog grooming because dog 

grooming and dog kennel -- a kennel, you're going 

to be outside; you're going to cause sanitation 

problems, rodent problems, the sound problems.  

But with the grooming, none of that is a problem. 

So that's the only reason we're here.  

Plus, I mean, what she stated, of course, and that 

could happen.  Who knows?  So if it was worded 

differently in our letter that we received by mail 

and the signage on the streets, I wouldn't have 

had any complaints whatsoever because everything 

would have been indoor.

And I understand from what she's saying 

that it's only going to be a couple clients at a 

time.  And I understand that, I respect that, and 

that's great.  North Fayette needs more business, 
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and commercial business anywhere is a good thing.

So the signage disappeared.  What I 

read on there was misleading, what we received in 

the mail was misleading.  And if it would have 

been stated differently, I understand that it's a 

special request ordinance or for that you don't 

have the specific zoning wording for it.  I don't 

know.

MS. LUDWIG:  That's correct, Mr. 

Kaufman.  Actually, if I could just intercede for 

a second.  I did give you a copy of a letter that 

I prepared, and we only have -- you know, we have 

a uses table in the zoning ordinance which defines 

different uses.  Unfortunately, we do not have dog 

grooming or pet grooming.  And the way we define a 

kennel is any household or establishment, whether 

for-profit or not, where more than four dogs or 

more than six cats, who are more than six months 

old are kept, bred, trained, groomed, boarded, 

and/or administered veterinary services.  So 

that's why --

MR. KAUFMAN:  There lies --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- the dog grooming 

falls under --
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MR. KAUFMAN:  -- the 

misunderstanding, problem.

MS. LUDWIG:  You know what I mean?

MR. KAUFMAN:  I do.  Now, I do. 

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  So that's 

fine.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Ten days ago, I did 

not.

MS. LUDWIG:  We have to call it a 

kennel because that's how we define kennels, 

because we don't have a separate dog grooming on 

the ordinance.

MR. KAUFMAN:  And there lies why 

we're here.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. KAUFMAN:  So --

MS. LUDWIG:  So it is -- we're 

working on a rewrite of the zoning ordinance right 

now, in-house.  That's a change we've already made 

to it to add some type of thing --

MR. KAUFMAN:  Uh-huh.  

MS. LUDWIG:  -- so that doesn't 

happen in the future.

MR. KAUFMAN:  Live and learn.
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MS. LUDWIG:  Yep.

MR. KAUFMAN:  So if I had known 

that, we wouldn't have been here to complain.  But 

now there's no reason to complain.  So it's --

MS. KAUFMAN:  You know, that's 

only why I -- since now I, you know, had the 

accident, that's the only one thing I'm, like, you 

know, even if somebody walking with a dog, you 

know, I kind of have that feeling, is that 

accident going to happen again?  

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.  And we 

share your --

MS. KAUFMAN:  Because -- before 

this, I also had another accident with dog, and I 

had to go through a series of rabies shots.  And 

that's not fun to do, and it's very painful.  And 

so I had twice with dog issue, but I always had 

dogs in my whole life.  And my mom was a dog 

breeder, so I don't have no problems with dogs.  

But I just had --

MS. KUZMA:  And bad owners.  More 

bad owners than bad dogs.

MS. KAUFMAN:  -- issues with dogs, 

and I went through rabies shots, 11 shots.  And 
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then now with this issue, so just the safety 

concern I just have.  How about if my client is 

going to get chased by a dog, if people come in 

and out and they slip a leash, or, you know.  

MS. KUZMA:  I'll just have to 

really tell people when they come in, you know, 

like, obviously, they're on a main street here, 

and there are businesses next door.  Like, you 

just have to --

And when dogs leave after they're 

groomed, I always re-adjust their collars and 

harnesses because most times people come in, 

they're on backwards, upside down, for a dog three 

times its size, and people don't always know how 

to adjust those things properly.  And also just to 

make them aware of that and --

MR. McCARTHY:  I think we -- we 

all share the safety concerns, especially being 

pet owners, we don't want to see anything happen.

MS. KUZMA:  I would feel terrible 

if a dog ran out.

MR. McCARTHY:  We don't want to 

see anything bad happen to anybody because of a 

dog getting loose. 
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So I think if the Township saw any 

major safety issues, you know, that would be a 

concern for us.  Being that the Township has said 

that the Applicant has met all the requirements of 

the special exception and they no longer have any 

issues with the Application, we weigh that.  But 

we also appreciate your concerns, and we don't 

want to see anything bad happen to anybody.  

Okay.  Do you guys have anything 

further?  

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Anybody else?

MS. KAUFMAN:  I don't think so.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Mr. Bish?  

MR. BISH:  I have nothing.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Can I have a 

Motion to close the public hearing?

MR. BRUNI:  So moved.

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  Roll call, 

Cheryl?  

MS. CHERICO:  Jim Bruni?

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.

MS. CHERICO:  Chip McCarthy?

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.  And can I 
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have a Motion to act on the Application?  

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  I'd like to make 

the Motion to approve the Application filed by 

Jennifer M. Kuzma, the Applicant, requesting a 

special exception for a kennel use under Section 

27-205.2, Table 27-1 and Part 8 of Chapter 27 of 

the North Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, 

Zoning, as amended, in order to permit the 

development of a kennel use in the form of a dog- 

grooming business on the property now or formerly 

owned by Pulice Enterprises, Inc., located at 7055 

Steubenville Pike, Oakdale, PA, 15071, in the B-2 

General Business District, currently designated as 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 412-P-2, the 

subject property.

In accordance with the Application, 

materials, plans, and testimony accepted into the 

hearing -- into the hearing record by the Board 

and subject to the following conditions:

One, Compliance With Law.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all federal, 

state, county, and township laws, statutes, 

ordinances, resolutions, and regulations, 
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including, but not limited to, the Zoning 

Ordinance.

Two, Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary federal, state, county, and township 

permits and approvals for the proposed use and 

development of the subject property, including, 

but not limited to, township land development plan 

approval.  The Applicant in the use of development 

of subject property shall comply with all such 

federal, state, county, and township permits and 

approvals. 

Three, Scope of Approval.  The Board's 

approval of this special exception Application is 

limited to the approval of a kennel use in the 

form of a dog-grooming business, which involves 

baths, nail trims, and grooming for dogs only, 

pursuant to Section 27-205.2, Table 27-1 in 

Paragraph 27-803.C of the Zoning Ordinance and the 

terms and conditions of this decision, the 

proposed dog-grooming business.

Four, Use Restrictions.  The use of the 

subject property and the proposed dog-grooming 

business shall be subject to the following 
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restrictions:  There shall be no breeding or 

boarding of dogs on the subject property.  B, 

there shall be no veterinary services offered or 

administered on the subject property.  C, there 

shall be no outdoor kennels or outdoor storage on 

the subject property.  D, there shall be no 

outdoor runs or similar outdoor facilities on the 

subject property.  E, the use of the subject 

property shall comply with the performance 

standards specified in Paragraph 27-901 of the 

Zoning Ordinance.  F, any exterior lights -- 

excuse me.  Any exterior site lighting on the 

subject property shall be shielded and reflected 

away from adjacent residential properties and 

public streets.

Five, Site Improvements.  The proposed 

site improvements for the proposed dog grooming 

business shall be constructed in conformity with 

the site plans prepared by JR. Gales & Associates, 

dated August 17, 2015, and entered into the 

hearing record by the Board as Exhibit 4.  

Accepted revisions are necessary to comply with 

this decision and other necessary Township permits 

and approvals, provided that such revisions are in 
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a manner acceptable to the Township Community 

Development Director.

Six, Expiration of Special Exception 

Approval.  This special exception approval shall 

automatically expire 12 months after the date of 

the Board's written decision unless the Applicant 

has applied for and obtained the Grading Permit, 

Building Permit, or Zoning Certificate to 

undertake the construction or authorize the 

occupancy of the proposed dog-grooming business, 

Zoning Ordinance Paragraph 27-801.2.  

Seven, Construction Deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed site improvements for 

the proposed dog-grooming business shall be 

completed within one year of the date of this 

decision.

Eight, Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

decision being rendered null and void.  

Second.  Roll call, Cheryl?  

MS. CHERICO:  Jim Bruni?

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  

MS. CHERICO:  Chip McCarthy?
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MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.  Motion 

approved.  Good luck.  

MS. KUZMA:  Thank you.  

MR. McCARTHY:  We hope everything 

works out. 

MS. KUZMA:  Thank you.

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 8:03 p.m., this date.)

     - - - - - 
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             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Nicole R. Rohm
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------
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